CHAIRMAN’S REPORT TO THE ANNUAL MEETING OF THE PARISH ON 14 MAY 2019

Welcome to the 2019 Annual Report of the Parish Council. My thanks go to all the councillors who have dedicated so much of their time during the last year to ensure the various demands of the Council and community are met, and to our Clerk, Mrs Caroline Dowson who works assiduously on our behalf to ensure that the Council machinery runs smoothly. We also welcomed a new Councillor, Matthew Hawthorne, who is the Euston Estate Farm Manager. Matthew already plays a very active part in village, being a school governor and supporter of the Church. He is a welcome addition to the Parish Council and has already made a significant contribution to Council activities including assisting with the very complex preparation of the Neighbourhood Plan.

 I would like to make a special mention of our Borough and County Councillors, Andrew Smith and Joanna Spicer who do an outstanding job on our behalf to support our community and to offer financial assistance for community projects that are beyond the financial reach of the PC. They have contributed towards our speed management signs, path clearances and towards our Armistice Day celebrations. In addition, they have supported us in our opposition to planned development in the area and without their support many more projects would have slipped through the planning system to become unwelcome additions to the local landscape. Most importantly they supported us in our case to retain the historical electoral boundaries that were due to be changed in the electoral review.

Precept 2019/20

In January we had to decide on the financial commitments for the forthcoming year, 2019/20. We had attempted at the 2018/19 budget proposal to avoid any increase in the Parish Council element of the Council Tax but as the year progressed it became apparent that we would not be able to remain within budget if we pursued all the requested spending. We could not, for example, assist financially with the resurfacing of the Village Hall car park. At this year’s deliberations, a decision was taken to increase the contribution towards our contingency funds and that this would primarily be towards a Village Hall fund that could be used to assist with future improvements. The result was a 12.3% increase in the Parish Council element of the Council Tax. Although this sounds a large amount, in real terms this resulted in a £4/year increase in the Parish Council tax for a band D property. 

Planning

On the planning front there have been few proposed new developments and most applications concerned trees within the conservation area. However, the Council have been engaging vigorously with the Highways department regarding the condition of the C633, Station and Elveden Road and the increase in unlawful use of the westbound routing which is banned for vehicles weighing over 7.5T. Considerable damage has been caused to the road verges in this Special Protection Area and it is the Councils intention to establish a Lorry Watch system, consultation for which is currently on going with Trading Standards Officers.

Neighbourhood Plan

The much-heralded Neighbourhood Plan was eventually put to rest due to a lack of support from residents but also a realisation that development within the Parish would be severely restricted in any event by the need to conform to environmental, ecological and conservation constraints as a result of the Parish being within Special Protection Areas. However, Councillor Charles Merrifield deserves thanks for the work he carried out in developing the plan that involved a considerable amount of work and preparation and many hours spent in research and meetings.

Speed Watch

The Speed Watch Team continues to diligently carry out its vital contribution to the road safety in the village. The head of the Team, John Bauer, manages to recruit new volunteers and we expect to see the establishment of a vehicle speed monitoring sign in the near future. This will give useful warnings to speeding drivers that they are exceeding the regulated speed limit and will be permanently active when the Speed Watch operators are not in action.

Litter Pick

A Litter Pick was organised in March in an attempt to tidy up the village and, in particular the area around the traffic lights and Station Rd. The event was organised by Councillor Ian Heading who was assisted by a small band of volunteers. Thanks go to those who gave up their afternoon to assist with this as it made a significant difference to the tidy appearance of the village, especially around the traffic lights.

Armistice Commemoration

It would seem to be a fitting end to this report to mention the Armistice Day Commemoration and the construction and lighting of the Beacon. The whole village seemed to be consumed by the enthusiasm for making poppies and I understand that the final tally of poppies was over 6000. For a village the size of Barnham this was a great achievement. Poppies adorned the village from the old railway line near North Farm to St Gregory’s Church (where the internal display paid homage to those brave men who lost their lives in the service of their country and community) and then on to Barnham Heath. The event culminated in an evening procession around the village and then the lighting of the beacon at the rear of the school. It was an outstanding effort made by so many people to make this a special occasion to remember.

 It would not be possible to mention all the names of those who contributed to the occasion but I feel it would be fitting to mention Rev Sue Nutt who coordinated all the efforts. Also, thanks to Paul Allen, who, during the evening remembrance procession, enlightened us to the background of those who lost their lives during the Wars. To Mark Merrifield, Mark Trauman and Graham Norris who manufactured and erected the wooden crosses to mark the homes of the fallen. To Ken Sale and Scott Braker Finch (Coastline Graphics) who manufactured and erected the cut out of the train that adorned the village green. To Barnham School who provided the after-Beacon refreshments and did well to feed the very large number of people who turned out to see the lighting of the Beacon. In all it was an event to be remembered and one that the village can be very proud of.

